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Abstract: This study investigated how educational programs affect Jordanian students‟ percep-
tions of Americans. Students were from Yarmouk University in Jordan. The focus was twofold: 
first, to document opinions about Americans and American-related topics. Second, to determine 
if various educational programs relating to Americans impact opinions about Americans. The 
focus of the study compared students involved in cultural exchange programs to students not 
involved in exchange programs. This study was based on a questionnaire distributed to a pur-
poseful sample of undergraduate and graduate students at Yarmouk University. Participation in 
a cultural exchange program was found to not have a significant effect on opinion of Americans. 
Program participants reported a greater proportion of “very positive” opinions of Americans, 
and did not hold “very negative” opinions of Americans, but these differences were not statisti-
cally significant. When comparing average opinions on Americans and related questions, ex-
change participants reported on average more positive opinions in cultural categories, but more 
negative opinions in governmental categories.  The average confidence in knowledge about 
Americans was higher in exchange participants than the confidence of non-participants. Having 
a more positive opinion of the U.S., American ideas about democracy, American music, movies, 
and television, and desire to travel to the U.S. all were significantly associated with a more posi-
tive opinion about Americans. 

Keywords: Educational programs, teacher education, personal epistemology, Jordan, USA. 

 

 دراسة حالة في جامعة اليرموك في إربد، الأردن ؟كيف يتعلم الطلاب الأردنيون عن الأميركيين

 *ومحمد بني هاني                                      ايرين جبسون

     جامعة اليرموك، ألأردن               الولايات المتحدة الأمريكية، جامعة ماكالستر       
_____________________________________________ 

تبحح ٍذه الدراصة في اثز البرامج التعمًنًة عمى تصىرات الطمبة الاردىًين للامزيكاٌ والمىاضًع المزتبطة بَه في جامعة اليرمىك.  مص:مضتخ

ومعزفة اثز البرامج الجكافًة المىجىدة في الجامعة عمى آراء الطلاب عً  ٍذا وٍدفت الدراصة تىثًل الآراء عً الامزيكاٌ والمىاضًع المزتبطة بَه

لامزيكاٌ. تم في الدراصة مكارىة آراء الطلاب الذيً اشتركىا او ارتبطىا في بزامج تبادل ثكافي مع الطلاب الذيً لم يشتركىا في ٍذه ا

. طبكت الاصتباىة عمى اربعة صفىف مً طلاب البكالىريط طالبا وطالبة 164قصدية مكىىة مً عمى عًية  اصتباىة البرامج، حًح وسعت

لعمًا في جامعة اليرمىك، بالاضافة الى مجنىعتين مً الطلاب الذيً كاىىا قد اشتركىا في بزامج التبادل الجكافي. وطلاب الدراصات ا

بَه  كشفت الدراصة اٌ المشاركة في بزامج التبادل الجكافي لم يكً لها اي اثز عمى آراء المشاركين بما يتعمل بالامزيكاٌ والكضايا المزتبطة

" ولا يحنمىٌ اي آراء "صمبًة". وكذلك كشفت الدراصة عً آراء ايجابًة لمنشتركين فًنا يتعمل بالديمكزاطًة وكاىت آراءٍه "ايجابًة

  الامزيكًة والمىصًكى والافلاو والتمفشيىٌ ورغبتَه بالضفز الى امزيكا.

 الأردن، أمريكاالبرامج التربوية، إعداد المعلمين، المعرفة الشخصية،  كمنات مفتاحًة:
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Although America and the American culture 
is not a component of Jordan‟s educational 
system, it is implicitly integrated into how 
Jordanian students learn. English is the only 
foreign language taught in public schools and 
in most private schools, and language classes 
begin at the elementary level and continue 
until university. Both public and private uni-
versities use English in teaching sciences and 
business. Jordanian universities also give stu-
dents exposure to American studies and 
American culture, though this varies depend-
ing upon major and professor. Outside aca-
demics, students often overhear or take part in 
discussions about regional politics involving 
U.S. policy. Jordanians are also exposed to a 
wide variety of American media in daily life 
through internet, music, movies, and televi-
sion.  

But what is the impact of this exposure on Jor-
danian perceptions of Americans? Learning a 
foreign language and understanding a foreign 
culture are not synonymous, and American 
media often reinforces stereotypes about the 
United States. In addition, U.S. foreign policy 
does not necessarily represent attitudes of the 
U.S. public. Ideally, educational programs 
such as classes or cultural exchanges would 
best represent the American people, as the 
purpose of these programs is to increase stu-
dents‟ understanding of Americans. Yet it is 
difficult to determine how exposure to these 
programs effect Jordanian students‟ percep-
tion; no studies these authors found pursued 
this information. It is important that American 
cultural classes and related programs within 
Jordan‟s education system both accurately 
represent Americans and do so in a manner 
that best enables Jordanian students to learn 
and understand.  This is critical not only as a 
measurement of success for these programs, 
but also as a life skill for Jordanian students to 
learn cross-cultural communication.  

The purpose of this study was to evaluate how 
educational programs affect Jordanian stu-
dents‟ perceptions of Americans through the 
case study of Yarmouk University in Irbid, 
Jordan. The focus was twofold: to document 
opinions about Americans and American-
related topics, and to determine if various ed-
ucational programs relating to Americans and 
opinions about American-related topics im-
pact opinions about Americans themselves. 
The study compares students involved in cul-

tural exchange programs to students not in-
volved. However, common external methods 
of learning about Americans which shape the 
perception of these students were also investi-
gated. These secondary means of learning will 
be compared to primary exposure to see to 
what extent various methods of learning im-
pact Jordanian student perceptions. 

Surveys were distributed to a purposefully 
selected student sample including both un-
dergraduate and graduate students. In addi-
tion to responding to the survey questions, 
students were asked to add a written explana-
tion for each of their responses. Surveys were 
conducted in July 2014. 

Yarmouk University was chosen as a case 
study because it was best suited to the needs 
of the study. One of the authors (Gibson) stud-
ied a semester of Arabic through a cultural 
exchange program at Yarmouk University, 
and the co-author (Banihani) is a professor at 
Yarmouk University. In addition, Yarmouk is 
suited to the study as it is a prestigious uni-
versity located outside the capital. Yarmouk is 
considered the second best university in Jor-
dan. Its location in Irbid, Jordan, places it apart 
from the common tourist exposure in Amman, 
decreasing any confounding effect of expo-
sures to tourist interactions.  

According to Yarmouk University‟s own sta-
tistics, the university has a 35,000 student 
body, about 3,500 of which are non-Jordanian. 
Though these international students come 
from about 40 different countries, the majority 
are Malaysian or from nearby Arab states. The 
largest groups of international students are as 
follows: Malaysian (800), Saudi Arabian (400), 
Syrian (350), Bahraini (170), and Yemeni (160). 
In addition, throughout the year various 
American exchange programs bring students 
to Yarmouk, primarily for Arabic language 
programs, though these students are not offi-
cially enrolled. 

This paper contains three sections: a literature 
review, study results, and a conclusion. The 
first section‟s literature review briefly explains 
general theory on cross-cultural perceptions, 
as well as providing background on pre-
existing surveys and academia regarding Jor-
danian perceptions of Americans. The second 
section shows and explains the survey results. 
The final section highlights the important find-
ings of the results and their significance, and 
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suggests further expansions on this study for 
the future.  

Literature Review 

General Theory on Cross-Cultural Perception 

A large body of studies is concerned with how 
different cultures perceive each other. First 
and foremost, it must be recognized that dif-
ferent cultures have different attitudes and 
methods of perception (Kitayama, Duffy, Ka-
wamura, and Larsen, 2003). This can create 
even fundamental differences in action, such 
as determining how a person tends to perform 
a given task. However, this response is not 
correlated to genetics, (as Hernstein and Mur-
ray‟s claim in “The Bell Curve”) (Herrnstein 
and Charles, 1994), but rather one‟s surround-
ings. For example, a person of one culture, 
when exposed to the environment of a differ-
ent culture, alters his/her tendency to perform 
a task to fit with the different culture.  

The significance of this finding explains that, 
though initially cultures may exhibit small 
differences that seem foreign, people naturally 
adapt to their surroundings. In theoretical ex-
ample, if Jordanians and Americans perform a 
task differently, when Americans visit Jordan, 
they began to perform the task in a more Jor-
danian manner, and vice versa. Though initial-
ly minute details of a person‟s action may not 
fit with the culture or seem odd, eventually 
he/she will adapt to the new characteristics of 
a culture. The Bennett scale illustrates this in a 
continuum of adaptation in cultural relativ-
ism. It proposes five stages of adaptations that 
a sojourner will experience. Starting with de-
nial of differences, these stages end with inte-
gration, in which a person can move between 
various worldviews (Bennett in Paige, 1993). 
Based on this scale, one can assume Jordanian 
perceptions of Americans will be different de-
pending upon the extent to which Americans 
have adapted to the new cultural nuances of 
their surroundings, and the extent to which 
Jordanians are able to accept that different 
American cultural nuances. The stage at which 
each Jordanian is at will affect his or her inter-
pretation of both Americans in person and 
from secondary exposure, such as films. Cul-
ture is a determining factor both in social per-
ception and the physiological response deter-
mining this perception (Freeman, Nicholas, 
and Ambady, 2009). In other words, how dif-
ferent cultures perceive is different: “In sum, 
one‟s cultural background determines the en-

gagement of a frontparietal attentional net-
work when making basic perceptual judg-
ments” (Kitayama, Duffy, Kawamura, and 
Larsen, 2003, p. 195). This causes cultural dif-
ferences in one‟s ability to recognize emotions, 
making a person more capable of accurately 
recognizing emotions in his or her own culture 
(Elfenbein and Ambady, 2014, p.163).  

Body language also carries different impact; 
though cultures uniformly assign certain 
movements certain meaning (i.e. nose wrin-
kling as disgust) the impression of that sign 
may have different significance. For example, 
a woman in America speaking quietly to the 
cashier and avoiding his eyes means that she 
is demure and shy, traits not valued in Ameri-
can culture, and so she is likely viewed in a 
negative light as annoying and difficult. The 
same soft-spoken woman in Jordan is also 
seen as demure and shy, but these traits are 
highly valued in women in Jordanian culture, 
and so she is likely viewed in a positive light 
as modest and good. However, just as differ-
ent settings alter a person‟s manner in which 
they perform a task, so too can a person learn 
to identify cultural emotions from other cul-
tures; recognizing emotions is a learned, not 
inherent, trait (Elfenbein and Ambady, 2014).  

Again, this has implications in our study be-
cause it signals both Jordanians and Ameri-
cans may not be able to easily understand one 
another‟s emotions. Additionally, they will 
likely put value on different traits, adding 
small confusion to action and communication. 
These potential misunderstandings effect how 
Jordanians interpret American actions, and 
vice versa.  

The interpretation of language also differs be-
tween cultures, even if the same language is 
being spoken. According to a study of cross-
cultural communication: “In many cases, dif-
ferent cultural expectations and practices can 
affect the way in which individuals from dif-
ferent cultures both present and interpret spo-
ken or written information” (Ulijn and Amant, 
2000, p. 220).  Therefore, not only physical 
American movements, but also written infor-
mation about Americans, may be perceived 
differently between Jordanians and Ameri-
cans.1  

                                                 
1
 Our survey addressed this issue by being mutually 

created by both an American and a Jordanian who 

were familiar with both Arabic and English. 
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Perception of another also relates directly to 
the group that person represents. It has been 
found that if a person is seen as a larger threat, 
racism towards that person increases (Falomir-
Pichastor, Manuel, Muñoz-Rojas, Invernizzi, 
and Mugny, 2004). This relates to Jordanians 
because in Jordan, the U.S. is seen as a large 
threat to regional stability. According to a 
Brookings study in 2010, the U.S. is viewed as 
the second greatest threat by Middle Eastern 
countries (second to Israel) (Telhami, 2010). 

Similarly, an American in Jordan may see 
Middle Easterners as a threat due to recent 
violence in the region. This may cause both 
parties to be racist against each other or act 
uncharacteristically in interaction. This is par-
ticularly important to consider because seeing 
a group as a threat may not be consciously 
recognized; implicit negative feelings towards 
groups have been shown without the person 
knowing they disliked a certain group (Free-
man, Nicholas, and Ambady, 2009). If Jordani-
ans or Americans do not know they are racist 
towards the other, then they may judge their 
perceptions to be unbiased when they in fact 
are. 

The general theory behind cross-cultural per-
ception shows that different cultures not only 
perceive in different ways, but attach different 
significance to the same action and perform 
the same task in different manners. Emotion, 
speech, and writings are interpreted different-
ly. The more different the culture, the more 
pronounced this difference in interpretation. 
In addition, the group one is associated with 
has a heavy impact on how that person is per-
ceived. Yet these differences are not necessari-
ly genetic; one can learn how to better inter-
pret a different culture. This potential lends 
support to the idea that accurate learning 
about Americans should enable Jordanians to 
perceive American culture more accurately 
and potentially use this perception in an oper-
ational capacity. However, as studying other 
culture may expose different possibilities, dif-
ferences may also give rise to rejection of the 
other culture. 

Current Academia on Jordanian Perceptions 
of Americans 

Most data concerning Jordanian perceptions of 
Americans is collected in various opinion polls 

and surveys designed for Middle Eastern 
countries. Though none of these are Jordan 
specific, and therefore do not have substantial 
depth, selections from these studies provide 
groundwork and comparisons for our own 
findings. One of the best sources of data is the 
Pew Research Center‟s (2002-2013a, b, c) Glob-
al Attitudes Project. Pew has been gracious 
enough to allow us to model from several 
questions in its research for our own survey, 
giving us a baseline for comparison purposes. 
These questions are: Do you have a favorable 
or unfavorable view of the American people? 
Do you have a favorable or unfavorable view 
of the U.S.? Is it good or bad that American 
ideas and customs are spreading here? Do you 
like or dislike American ideas about democra-
cy? Do you like or dislike American music, 
movies and television? Table 1 and Figure 1 
below summarize the Pew respondents‟ views 
of the American people since 2002, and high-
lights the purpose of our own study (Pew Re-
search Centre, 2002-2013b).  

Table 1 
“Do you have a favorable or unfavorable view 

of the american people?” 
year Favorable (%) Unfavorable (%) 

2002 54 46 
2003 18 82 
2004 21 73 
2005 34 66 
2016 39 61 
2007 36 62 
2008 36 63 
2009 39 60 
2010 44 54 
2011 37 61 
2012 31 67 
2013 31 65 

Table 1 and Figure 1 show that Jordanians are 
currently more likely to view Americans nega-
tively than positively, a trend which also holds 
true in the Pew results for American-related 
ideas. After the invasion of Iraq in 2003, opin-
ions dropped steeply regarding American 
people and the state, but increased in positivi-
ty towards American democracy and media 
representations. However, opinions have be-
come more positive since then. 
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It seems that the most influential factor in fos-
tering negative opinion on Americans has 
been U.S. foreign policy. This finding has been 
repeated consistently throughout various 
studies. Specific points of contention with U.S. 
policy include the Iraq War, War on Terror-
ism, Israel alliance, and U.S. intervention 
without considering regional effects (Kohut, 
2005; Telhami, 2010). In 2002 and 2003, after 
the invasion of Afghanistan and Iraq, the U.S. 
was less popular in the Middle East than any-
where else in the world (Kohut, 2005). The 
issue of Israel‟s alliance with the U.S. is also a 
hot point of contention throughout the Middle 
East and mars the U.S. and American image in 
the eyes of Jordanians, particularly as over 
half of their population is of Palestinian origin 
(Telhami, 2010).  

Has what Jordanians view as American is po-
litical mistakes recently established increased 
negativity towards Americans? A June 2014 
poll found that 18% of Jordanians had favora-
ble views of the U.S., and 75% had unfavora-
ble views (Zogby Research Services, 2014). 
Based on the Pew 2013 data listed in Table 1, 
this is a 10% increase in unfavorable views 
towards the U.S. If politically related, this 
could be a sign of raised discontent with the 
rise of ISIS in Iraq. This turn of negativity in 
opinion could show that Jordanians blame 
Iraq‟s spillover violence on the U.S. for not 
establishing stability.  

The relation of U.S. policy to American opin-
ion is especially critical to consider for the time 
period of this study. During the summer of 
2014, tensions between Israelis and Palestini-
ans were especially high because of the ongo-
ing war. As a result, many Jordanian senti-
ments were likely affected by the media sur-
rounding the war between Gaza and Israel, 
which therefore may have affected their sur-
vey responses, as America and Israel are 
known to be allies. The surveyors recognize 

this study was conducted at a time when ten-
sions were uncharacteristically high. In order 
to anticipate this potential effect, Yarmouk 
professors were asked about what they 
thought the effect the ongoing politics would 
have on the survey. Each professor replied 
similarly: through a few students would allow 
the current politics to affect their opinion on 
Americans, the large majority of student opin-
ions on Americans would not be affected.  

Yet outside politics, there are several addition-
al theories as to why Jordanians may perceive 
Americans negatively. Perhaps the most fa-
mous theory supporting the idea of negative 
perceptions is the Clash of Civilizations theory 
which portrays Islam and the West as natural 
enemies (Tessler and Robbins, 2007). Howev-
er, there was a large backlash against this the-
ory, and Said called it a “gimmick” and 
staunchly decry the idea (Said, 2001).  

In addition to such theories, there are several 
studies which concentrate on why people ex-
press anti-American sentiments. Multiple 
traits have been shown, hypothesized, and 
argued to be correlated to anti-Americanism, 
among them economic situation, religiousness, 
and government mistrust, but the extent to 
which each may or may not be related is still 
debated.  

It is also important to conside the reality that 
stereotypes about Americans in the Middle 
Eastern world are often rampant and negative 
(PBS, 2002). Westerners are portrayed as rich, 
hypocritical, having few values, and promis-
cuous. Again, this may be a response to the 
large threat level the U.S. has in the Middle 
East; but it may also be that stereotypes 
abound in popular media. To clarify, it is often 
the American media itself that perpetuates 
these stereotypes, not Middle Eastern media. 
For example, shows on MTV are well-known, 
and though they come from American culture, 
they also project and reinforce multiple
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stereotypes about American culture. The 
championing of exorbitant lifestyles and idol-
ized celebrities in America are rampant, and 
anyone with the internet can access this phe-
nomenon. Though the access to internet in the 
study population is unknown, the street run-
ning alongside Yarmouk University purport-
edly has more internet cafes than any other 
street in the world, and social media has in-
creased hugely in popularity within the Arab 
world. Therefore, it is estimated that the ma-
jority of Jordanians interviewed do have ac-
cess to internet resources.  

Current academia on Jordanian perceptions of 
Americans and related associations shows that 
these perceptions are generally negative, 
though Pew data shows they may be import-
ing with time. Jordanian opinions are heavily 
based on U.S. foreign policy in the region, 
though also have exposure to stereotypes in 
novels and media. Almost no studies have 
been done on Jordanian exposure to actual 
Americans and how this may affect impres-
sions. The Arab American Institute, however, 
did conduct a study on Jordanian exposure to 
Americans, but it was done in 2004 and was 
rather small (AAI, 2004). And again, no stud-
ies these authors found considered how Jor-
danians learned about Americans as a factor 
affecting opinion. Overall, there is much hy-
pothesized but little known about how Jorda-
nian impressions are influenced outside of 
U.S. foreign policy.  

Method 

This study is based on a survey distributed at 
Yarmouk University. Specifically, it was dis-
tributed to a purposeful sample of undergrad-
uate and graduate classes based on personal 
contact with some instructors. The survey was 
given to six different classes, four of them in 
the Education Department and two in the 
Language Center where American students 
attend Arabic language programs. Gibson was 
a previous participant in one of these pro-
grams. In total, 164 questionnaires were dis-
tributed, of which 153 student responses were 
collected. Eleven questionnaires were discard-
ed due to students reporting that they were 
non-Jordanians. Of these, 38 students had 
been or were involved in cross-cultural ex-
change programs with Americans from either 
the University of Virginia Arabic Program or 
the CET Intensive Arabic Language Program 
at Yarmouk. The cross cultural programs only 

involve Americans in Jordan but do not in-
volve Jordanians who have been in the U.S. In 
both of these programs, survey responders 
either acted as language partners, roommates, 
or worked in some other capacity with the 
American students visiting Yarmouk Universi-
ty. Additional students counted within the 
cross-cultural exchange group were from the 
greater population surveyed who responded 
“yes” to the question, “Have you participated 
in an exchange program with Americans?” 
Undergraduate students were surveyed from 
a “Principles of Education” class, or a “Civic of 
Education” class, both university require-
ments. Masters students were surveyed from 
an Education MA requirement and English 
instructions class. Classes were selected from 
within the Education Department because 
graduate students in this department come 
from a wide variety of majors and therefore 
contribute different backgrounds to the study.  

Students were given approximately fifteen 
minutes in class to fill out the survey, which 
involved both multiple choice and free re-
sponse questions. Questions concerned basic 
demographic information, means of learning 
about Americans, exposure to Americans, and 
opinions on Americans and topics related to 
Americans. To determine opinions on Ameri-
cans, survey participants were given questions 
with five options (see Table 2) in ascending 
order from “very negative” to “very positive”, 
with “no opinion” in the middle.  

Results 

Table 2 describes characteristics of the partici-
pants, overall and by exchange participation 
status. Numbers reported as percentages are 
actual percentages within the category. As not 
all respondents answered all questions, not all 
percentages totals add up to 100.  

Chi-squared tests were used to compare the 
study groups. Total percentages are reported 
for each variable, as well as the extent of its 
significance.  Factors found to be significant 
were included in a multivariate linear regres-
sion model, with the dependent variable being 
opinion of Americans.  A post-hoc power cal-
culation was performed on the variables in the 
regression. The mean opinion about Ameri-
cans, as well as its significance, is also present-
ed. Table 2 shows the demographic infor-
mation of participants and source of learning 
about Americans. 
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Table 2 
Survey Population Demographics, Confidence, and 

Source of Learning about Americans (%) 

Gender* 
 

All Cultural 
Exchange 

Non-
Cultural 
Exchange 

Male 47.7 56.5 43.9 
Female 51 43.5 54.2 
Level of Study    
Undergraduate 68.6 84.8 61.7 
Graduate 30.7 13 38.3 
Nationality    
Jordanian 85.6 82.6 86.9 
Jordanian of 
Palestinian 
Origin 

14.4 17.4 13.1 

Confidence in 
Knowledge 
about Ameri-
cans^ 

   

Low 66.6 47.8 74.8 
No Opinion 5.2 2.2 6.5 
High 26.8 47.8 17.8 
Means of Learn-
ing^ 

   

School 4.6 4.3 4.7 
University 9.8 10.9 9.3 
Travels 0.7 0 0.9 
Americans in 
Jordan 

9.2 19.6 4.7 

Internet 13.7 6.5 16.8 
Films 22.2 21.7 22.4 
News 13.1 6.5 15.9 
Other 3.9 6.5 2.8 
Multiple 20.9 23.9 19.6 
Classes Taken 
on Americans** 

13.1 19.6 10.3 

Studied in 
America^ 

1.3 4.3 0 

* p < 0.05 for Chi-squared test comparing Cultural Ex-
change to Non-Cultural Exchange groups 
** p < 0.01 for Chi-squared test comparing Cultural 
Exchange to Non-Cultural Exchange groups 
^ Some cell sizes too small for a reliable Chi-squared 
test 

The only statistically significant differences 
between the group characteristics were in 
“Gender” and “Classes Taken on Americans.” 
The cultural exchange group contained about 
13 percentage points more males, and was 
about twice as likely to take classes on Ameri-
cans (2 out of 10 versus 1 out of 10). However, 
neither of these variables was significantly 
associated with opinion of Americans in the 
multivariate regression2 and therefore were 
deemed to not largely affect the overall out-
come on this opinion.   

Though both males and females had about 
equal representation in the total study, there 
were about 13 percentage points more males 

                                                 
2
 This regression included the other factors that 

were statistically significantly associated with opin-

ion of Americans.  

than females in the exchange group. Under-
graduate students made up the majorities of 
all groups, and held a large majority of cross-
cultural exchange students (above 80%). All 
groups were largely composed of Jordanian 
students. A significant difference between 
groups was in how confident students were in 
their knowledge about Americans; a higher 
portion of exchange students (48%) reported 
high confidence than did non-exchange stu-
dents (18%). Means of learning shared rela-
tively similar percentage distribution, though 
exchange participants reported learning far 
more from Americans in Jordan, and far less 
from the internet and news, than non-
exchange participants. Cultural exchange stu-
dents also took more classes on Americans, 
and were the only students to report having 
studied in America.  

The participation of a student in a cultural ex-
change program was found to not have a sig-
nificant effect on opinion of Americans as 
shown in Table 3. The exchange program par-
ticipants surveyed reported a greater propor-
tion of “very positive” opinions of Americans, 
and did not hold “very negative” opinions of 
Americans, but these differences were not sta-
tistically significant. A post-hoc power calcula-
tion of the general linear model showed that if 
the true difference was that cultural exchange 
students had a 6% more positive opinion score 
regarding Americans, a study with this sample 
size has an observed power of 26% to find a 
statistically significant difference in opinion. 
In other words, this study had about a 1 in 4 
chance of finding a relationship between ex-
change programs and opinion of Americans, if 
the actual difference was 6%. Table 3 shows 
the cultural exchange and non-cultural ex-
change students‟ opinion of Americans. 

Table 3 
Opinions on Americans (%) 

Cultural 
Opinion 

Non-
Cultural 

All 

Exchange Exchange 
 

Very Negative 5.9 0 8.4 
Negative 20.9 26.1 18.7 

No Opinion 32.7 26.1 35.5 
Positive 34 34.8 33.6 

Very Positive 4.6 8.7 2.8 

Differences were not statistically significant in chi-
square test 

Opinion on topics related to Americans all had 
significant relationships with opinion of 
Americans as shown in Table 4. As seen in 
Table 4, each had statistically significant 
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results, with p < 0.01 or less. In the multivari-
ate regression a more positive opinion of the 
U.S., American ideas about democracy, Amer-
ican music, movies, and television (hereafter 
referred to as American media), and desire to 
travel to the U.S. all were significantly associ-
ated with a more positive opinion about 
Americans. Most notably, opinion of the U.S. 
and opinion of American media was strongly 
associated with positive opinion of Americans 
(p ≤ 0.001). 

Exchange students were less likely to report 
“negative” or “no opinion” regarding Ameri-
can media, having about a 10% difference in 
both groups compared to non-exchange stu-
dents; exchange students had about a 25% 
higher total reporting very positive opinions. 
Desire to travel to America also exhibited a 
large difference in percentage distributions 
between groups, where non-exchange stu-
dents wanted to travel to America more than 
exchange students, with an about 10% differ-
ence in total.  

The five response options (very negative to 
very positive) are grouped into three groups 
of “negative”, “no opinion”, and “positive.”  

The only statistically significant difference be-
tween group means was in the category of 
“Confidence in Knowledge about Americans,” 
meaning the average confidence in knowledge 
about Americans was higher in exchange par-
ticipants than the confidence of non-
participants Table 5. When comparing average 
opinions on Americans and related questions, 
exchange participants reported on average 
more positive opinions in cultural categories, 
but more negative opinions in governmental 
categories.  The largest variation between cat-
egories was in confidence of knowledge about 
Americans, where exchange students felt 0.77 
points more positively about their knowledge 
than non-exchange students. Exchange stu-
dents also felt more positively about American 
movies, music, and television, American cus-
toms and ideas spreading in Jordan, and 
Americans, at a difference of 0.41, 0.26, and 
0.23, points respectively. However, exchange 
participants felt more negatively about the 
U.S. and American ideas about democracy, 
though these were less than a 0.20 difference. 

 

 

Table 4 
Opinion on Topics Related to Americans (%) 

 
 

 
All 

Cultural 
Exchange 

Non-
Cultural 
Exchange 

U.S.***    
Negative 37.9 41.3 36.4 
No Opinion 22.2 17.4 24.3 

Positive 36.6 36.9 36.4 

American Ideas about 
Democracy*** 

   

Negative 23.6 28.3 21.4 

No Opinion 20.3 19.6 20.6 
Positive 54.9 52.2 56.1 

American Ideas and Cus-
toms Spreading in Jor-
dan** 

   

Negative 58.8 52.2 61.7 
No Opinion 19 19.6 18.7 
Positive 18.3 23.9 15.9 

American movies, music, 
and television*** 

   

Negative 37.3 28.3 41.1 

No Opinion 20.3 13 23.4 

Positive 
Would like to travel to 
America*** 

40.6 
64.7 

58.7 
56.5 

32.7 
68.2 

** p < 0.01 for Chi-squared test comparing Cultural Ex-
change to Non-Cultural Exchange groups 
*** p < 0.001 for Chi-squared test comparing Cultural Ex-
change to Non-Cultural Exchange groups 

Table 5  
Mean Opinion on Topics Related to Americans 

 
Average opinion score 
about… 

All Cultural 
Exchange 

Non-
Cultural 
Exchange 

Americans 0.11 0.27 0.04 
U.S.  -0.05 -0.11 -0.03 
American ideas about 
Democracy 

0.36 0.24 0.42 

American Customs and 
Ideas Spreading in Jordan  

-0.63 -0.45 -0.71 

American Movies, Music, 
and TV 

0.02 0.30 -0.11 

Confidence in Knowledge 
about Americans*** 

-0.52 0.02 -0.75 

Note. Scale  -2 (very negative opinion) to 2 (very positive 
opinion) 
*** p < 0.001 for a t-test comparing Cultural Exchange to Non-
Cultural Exchange groups, equal variances assumed 

In a multivariate linear model that simultane-
ously adjusted for the factors shown in Table 
6, (i.e., the factors found to have chi-squared 
significance), opinion about Americans was 
significantly associated with opinions of the 
U.S., with American ideas about democracy, 
with American customs and ideas spreading 
in Jordan, with American movies, music, and 
TV, and with travel to America. When opinion 
on each of these variables increased by one 
point on a five point scale, opinion on Ameri-
cans increased 0.31, 0.13, 0.21, and 0.35 points 
respectively (also on a five point scale). In oth-
er words, each of the four mentioned factors
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 had a positive association with what students 
thought of Americans. Travel to America and 
opinion about the U.S. were associated with 
the most positive effect. 

Table 6  

Post-Hoc Power Calculation of General Linear Model for 
Significant Variables 

95% Confidence 
Variables 

Beta Significance Lower Upper 

Gender 0.10 0.44 -0.16 0.37 

Confidence in 
Knowledge 

0.07 0.26 -0.05 0.18 

Taken Classes 
on Americans 

0.02 0.91 -0.37 0.41 

Travel to Amer-
ica* 

0.35 0.02 0.06 0.64 

Opinion of… 
U.S.*** 

0.31 0.00 0.18 0.43 

American Ideas 
about Democra-
cy* 

0.13 0.03 0.01 0.25 

American Cus-
toms and Ideas 
Spreading in 
Jordan 

0.08 0.18 -0.04 0.21 

American Mov-
ies, Music, and 
TV** 

0.21 0.00 0.09 0.32 

Note. Scale  -2 (very negative opinion) to 2 (very positive 
opinion) 

* p < 0.05 for Chi-squared test comparing Cultural Exchange 
to Non-Cultural Exchange groups 

** p < 0.01 for Chi-squared test comparing Cultural Ex-
change to Non-Cultural Exchange groups 

*** p < 0.001 for Chi-squared test comparing Cultural Ex-
change to Non-Cultural Exchange groups 

Written Responses 

Respondents were asked to justify their an-
swers to each opinion question and the means 
of learning question, in addition to having 
space to write additional comments. A ran-
dom sample3 of these responses was consid-
ered for this analysis. The findings of our 
study largely confirmed the aforementioned 
academic literature regarding cross-cultural 
communication and Jordanian opinion polls.  

The differences in culture and cultural inter-
pretations were exemplified through a nega-
tive opinion of the U.S. and American customs 
and ideas spreading in Jordan. Many Jordani-
ans noted that the cultural appropriation of 
American culture in Jordan was misused, and 
often only negative aspects that contradicted 
Jordanian culture were adapted: “unfortunate-
ly most customs are transferred blindly and in 

                                                 
3
 Including 10 respondents from each class or pro-

gram; 50 surveys total.  

the end will be negative,” and “I am not 
against customs and traditions of Americans. 
But I am against the blind imitation.” The 
“blind imitation” phrase appeared numerous 
times in survey responses, showing that idea 
of American customs and ideas spreading ap-
peared to be negative not necessarily because 
of a negative opinion of these traits, but be-
cause they were poorly and incorrectly imitat-
ed within Jordanian culture. The commentary 
on different social perceptions of the same ac-
tion also clarified this point, “I like people 
who live their life as they want. Their life is 
pretty and progressive and people do not in-
tervene in other people‟s lives... They can ex-
change conversations with each other. But this 
is strange and not allowed in our culture, and 
of course it is wrong.” Though American cus-
toms and ideas seemed to be valued by re-
spondents, their spreading in Jordan was 
viewed overall as negative due to the idea that 
they were incorrectly represented and there-
fore contrary to the culture. 

The racism expected from threatened groups 
was also prevalent in survey responses, show-
ing both sides of the issue: Jordanian racism 
against Americans seen as threats, and citing 
of racist Americans who viewed Jordanians as 
a threat. Racism was much more prevalent in 
non-exchange student responses, which may 
also explain the fact none of them held “very 
negative” opinions of Americans. Survey re-
sponses were also dominated by stereotypes 
about Americans, such as: “respectful of time, 
faithful at work, seek knowledge, optimistic.” 
Jordanians also often self-identified with ste-
reotypes, such as “generous, kind, courageous, 
strong family ties.” The grand majority of re-
spondents did not identify any negative traits 
with Jordanians; though there were some neg-
ative stereotypes about Americans, these var-
ied. The prevalence of stereotypes within re-
sponses is justified, in American traits, by the 
overall low confidence in knowledge about 
Americans that students reported. Some stu-
dents withheld their opinions with the reason-
ing that they did not personally know any 
Americans.   

Though many students recognized they did 
not know much about Americans, many had 
strong opinions of the U.S. Comments recon-
firmed the study finding of that opinion of the 
U.S. influenced opinion of Americans, and 
that politics played a large role in opinion of 
the U.S. Sometimes, students would justify a
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 negative opinion of Americans by citing rea-
sons they disliked the U.S. Survey comments 
mainly focused on the larger pattern of U.S. 
intervention in Middle Eastern countries in 
general, sometimes on perceived bias against 
Arab Muslims. Israel was sometimes men-
tioned; “I explained earlier that my answer [on 
opinion of the U.S.] is negative because of the 
American interference in other countries, es-
pecially its destruction of the Arab countries 
and its support to Israel.” Yet the political na-
ture may not be entirely due to the fact that 
Jordanians seek to integrate politics, but be-
cause they are integrated into everyday life. 
Many Jordanians cited ease of access for their 
reasons of choosing various means of learning, 
particularly for news and internet users. Be-
cause both of these sites are highly political, 
this may contribute to the association of U.S. 
opinion with politics.  

Curiously, responses about American democ-
racy were positive overall, though this also 
played into the perception of politics. Many 
students offered stereotypical reasons of free-
dom for their positivity, “Democracy is repre-
sented by respect of opinion and the opinion 
of the other the election of the representatives 
in the government, and the freedom of speech, 
all these are guaranteed in America.” Howev-
er, a large portion also commented about how 
the U.S. limits its democracy to its own citi-
zens: “They apply it to themselves but not to 
the rest of the world.” The de juris idea of de-
mocracy was seen in a very positive light, 
while its de facto application was viewed nega-
tively.  

However, opinions on Americans overall, 
from cultural exchange students, and from 
non-cultural exchange students, were positive. 
In-person interactions students had with 
Americans seemed to largely affect their opin-
ion: “As people, they are great. It is different 
from what we were expecting from the name 
„America‟ which is scary and threatening, and 
it is the reason behind destruction in the Arab 
countries.” Exchange students with this expo-
sure also had a higher tendency of distinguish-
ing Americans from the U.S. in their responses 
than non-exchange students. This may explain 
the exchange student tendency to have higher 
opinions in cultural categories than non-
exchange students.  

Yet in both student groups, films were the 
most often cited means of learning about 

Americans, and had a significant relationship 
with opinion on Americans. When discussing 
the reasoning behind learning from films, stu-
dents expressed general belief that this media 
accurately represented American life: “they 
provide knowledge about how Americans live 
and deal with different situations in their life, 
and give us a good idea about the natural and 
practical life of Americans.” Ease of availabil-
ity was also often cited as reasoning behind 
learning the most from films. As opinion of 
American media was one of the variables most 
strongly associated with positive American 
perception, it seems that most of these stu-
dents not only learned from media, but 
formed positive opinions from it.  

Conclusion 

Summary and Significance of Results 

The participation of a student in a cultural ex-
change program was found not to be signifi-
cantly associated with opinion about Ameri-
cans. The exchange program participants sur-
veyed reported a greater proportion of “very 
positive” opinions of Americans, and did not 
hold “very negative” opinions of Americans, 
but these differences were not statistically sig-
nificant. When comparing average opinions 
about Americans and related questions, ex-
change participants reported on average more 
positive opinions in cultural categories4, but 
more negative opinions in governmental cate-
gories.5  The only statistically significance dif-
ference between group means was in the cate-
gory of “Confidence in Knowledge about 
Americans,” meaning the average confidence 
in knowledge about Americans was higher in 
exchange participants than the confidence of 
non-participants. This may have been due to 
direct learning, as exchange students were 
more likely to report this means, when non-
exchange students were more likely to report 
learning from the internet or news. By examin-
ing general demographic trends, it seems that 
exchange participants in the study sample had 
a greater tendency for direct learning about 
Americans, such as making contact and taking

                                                 
4
 These being opinion of Americans, opinion of 

American customs and ideas spreading in Jordan, 

and opinion of American movies, music, and TV 
5
 These being opinion of U.S. and opinion of 

American ideas about democracy 
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classes, than those who did not participate in 
programs. This relationship with involvement 
could be a cause, or effect, of students partici-
pating in such programs. In other words, stu-
dents involved in exchanges may already be 
predisposed to participate in direct learning 
about Americans, or conversely, direct learn-
ing may cause students to seek out additional 
direct learning.  

However, in both exchange and non-exchange 
groups, films were the most common means of 
learning about Americans (reported by about 
22% overall), possibly due to their accessibility 
and a belief that they accurately represent 
American life. Opinion about American music, 
movies, and television also was related to 
opinion about Americans; those with one 
point (25%) higher opinion this American me-
dia also had a 5% higher opinion score of 
Americans. Classes, both at the school and 
university levels, were largely not reported as 
a method of learning about Americans, though 
this may partially be due to the fact that only 
13% of students reported taking classes on 
Americans. 

In addition to opinion about American media, 
variables significantly associated with a posi-
tive opinion about Americans were opinion 
about American ideas about democracy, desire 
to travel to the U.S. and opinion about the U.S. 

Our study reconfirmed the common finding in 
similar research that politics play a large role 
in opinion of the U.S.; survey comments sup-
ported this point by often mentioning U.S. 
intervention in Middle Eastern countries. Yet 
not all U.S. government aspects were disliked; 
the de juris idea of American democracy was 
seen in a very positive light, though its de facto 
application was viewed negatively. Mistrans-
lation of cultures was also prevalent, as Amer-
ican customs and ideas seemed to be valued 
by respondents, but these aspects spreading in 
Jordan was viewed overall as negative due to 
the idea that they were incorrectly represented 
in a manner contrary to the culture. In a relat-
ed vein, both groups used stereotypes in their 
responses, though these were more prevalent 
in non-participants and may have been ex-
plained by a low confidence in knowledge.  

Suggestions for Further Study 

As films are the most commonly reported 
method of learning about Americans, a deeper 
analysis of their effect on this learning is sug-

gested. Our findings show that a higher opin 
ion of media relates to a higher opinion of 
Americans, so to better perception of Ameri-
cans in the region, perhaps access to more rep-
resentational movies would ease and facilitate 
better learning about American culture. Stud-
ies pursuing this potential are suggested. 

A more expansive study of exchange partici-
pants is also recommended. A large enough 
sample size was not available during the time 
our study was conducted due to the limited 
number of students participating in exchange 
programs, so potentially meaningful associa-
tions may have gone undetected by our study. 
The higher average opinion on Americans, in 
addition to the higher caliber of survey re-
sponses of exchange participants, indicates to 
the potential for an important impact on stu-
dents from these programs.  

In addition, studies at different universities 
across Jordan are also suggested to expand the 
variety and number of respondents. Due to 
Gibson‟s former participation in one of the 
cross-cultural exchange programs, and 
Banihani‟s current position as a Yarmouk pro-
fessor, it is understood that these associations 
may have unconsciously affected student re-
spondents, though students were in no way 
required or pressured to participate in any 
capacity.  
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